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MINUTES OF THE PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING

TOWN OF EAGLE MOUNTAIN, UTAH

Eagle Mountain Community Center

1668 E. Heritage Dr

Eagle Mountain, UT  84043

April 25, 2000

Chairman, Bill Chipman, called the meeting to order @ 6:05 p.m.


Roll Call:  

Commissioners present: Bill Chipman; Doug Gwilliam; Diane Jacob; Brigham Morgan.  Liisa Nusz, Jennifer Wright-Thulin and Maureen Anderton were excused. 

Town Staff:  

Town Engineer:

Korey Walker

Town Planners:

Ken Leetham




Shawn Warnke

Recording Secretary:
Fionnuala Kofoed

Others present:  Nick Berg, Eagle Mountain Properties (EMP); Greg Jepson, Orem Utah; Councilman, Greg Kehl; Eleanor Mc Clean, resident; Trish Austin, resident; Mayor Paul Bond was present for a section of the meeting.

1.
Pledge of Allegiance:


Brigham Morgan led the Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Approval of Agenda:


Item 6A was discussed first as Mayor Bond requested to address the issue with the Commissioners.

MOTION
Doug Gwilliam moved to approve the agenda as amended.  Diane Jacob seconded the motion.  Ayes: 4, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.  
6.
Action Item:


A.
Town Center East Convenience Store Parking.

Bill Chipman requested to hear from the Town Staff.  The was no representation from the applicants, however, Mr. Chipman stated that the applicants could address the Commissioners later that evening since the item was being discussed before it's scheduled time.

Ken Leetham explained to the Commissioners the reason the C-Store Parking Plan had been returned to them.  The C-Store Parking Plan had been discussed at the previous Town Council meeting April, 18 and had been remanded back to the Planning Commission with specific items that they requested be addressed.  The following is a list of those items.

1. An overall lighting plan.

2. A plan for the paving of the handicapped parking spaces.

3. A determination as to the material to be used for the walkways (gravel, asphalt, etc.).

4. A proposed bond amount to insure the removal of the material from the temporary parking areas and the restoration of such areas.

5. A grading plan for the north temporary parking lot.  It is recommended that this include soils testing to determine the suitability of the soils in this lot.  The Town Council left some discretion of the requirement of a soils test to the Town Engineer.

6. A plan or proposed method for keeping Heritage Drive clean (keeping gravel and dirt off the road).

The applicants submitted a subsequent plan with construction notes to address some of the concerns the Town Council had.

Korey Walker discussed his recommendations concerning the parking plan.  

1. Determination of the extent if delineation material required.

2. Agreement to keep aggregate and gravel off the asphalt.

3. A title report should be provided identifying land ownership of the proposed parking areas.

4. An agreement to allow parking in the proposed areas with the Town.

5. Typical of sidewalk sections describing material and thickness.

6. A bond or agreement should be placed for the maintenance of the second access along Heritage Drive 

To Trailhead Drive and the parking area.

7.    Signs should be installed identifying C-Store parking areas.

8.    Direction signs should be installed identifying C-Store entrance locations.

Items 2, 3, 5, 6 were intended to be taken care of in a letter from the developers that had not been received.

Bill Chipman pointed out that the Planning Commission had discussed all item in both Staff and Engineer's report had been discussed at their previous meeting with the exception of item 6 in the Staff report.

Nick Berg and Eric Jones, EMP arrived at the meeting.

Mayor Paul Bond addresses the issue of the parking plan and stated that he believed that things had been rush through.  It was his opinion that that too much had fallen through the cracks.  Mayor Bond discussed the direction the light on the Town office building was facing, he was concerned that not enough light was directed at the parking lot and wanted it to be addressed.  Mayor Bond discussed the importance of having complete packets presented.

Discussion ensued regarding the Staff and Engineer's recommendation and other needed adjustments to the parking plan.

MOTION
Brigham Morgan moved to approve the Revised Parking Plan for the Town Center 

East C- Store subject to the following:

1. The DRC and Town Engineers' recommendations (as noted).

2. The plan being amended to include railroad ties bordering the entire north parking lot area.

3. The entire handicapped parking area being paved.

4. The road improvements for Heritage Drive being extended to the northern boundary of the parking lot as adopted in the "rural street section".

5. The lighting of the parking lot being worked out with Town Staff.

6. The parking lot surface materials (north parking lot) meeting the satisfaction of the Town Engineer and that the materials can withstand heavy mud and rain.

7. The shared parking agreement being provided for mutual parking (for Town and store).

8. The placement of a bond for the removal of the south parking lot after the temporary use has expired.

Doug Gwilliam seconded the motion.  Ayes: 4, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.

3.
Approval of Minutes: 

There were several comments in the minutes that needed clarification.  Bill Chipman recommended tabling the minutes so they could be reviewed.

MOTION
Brigham Morgan moved to table the minutes of March 21, 2000 so they could be reviewed and amended. Doug Gwilliam seconded them motion.   Ayes: 4, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.

4.
Conceptual Plan - Lone Tree:

Ken Leetham stated that the DRC had reviewed the plan.  It was a conceptual approval presented to get feedback from the Planning Commission and was not an action item.  Mr. Leetham commented that the staff had discussed the park in the north end being a multiple use area.  They also discussed the traffic pattern within the development.  There were concerns regarding the placement of the parks at the entrance to the subdivision and whether it was the best place for a tot lot.  Mr. Leetham added that there would also be a problem with the location of the elementary school as it bordered a main road.  Another item of concern was the width of the lots.  This would limit the design of the homes being built in the subdivision.

Bill Chipman asked what the requirement was for alleyway.  Diane Jacob replied that anything less than 60' required alleyways with rear loading garages.  

Mr. Leetham encouraged the developers to add some condominiums or detached homes to avoid problems with the narrow lots.  Mr. Chipman requested that with future concept plans they receive a topography map of the location.

Mr. Leetham said that another problem that was arising in alleyways was that several people were exiting at the same point and this needed to be corrected.

Carl Allred, The Ranches commented on the 50' lots vs. the Development Code requirement of alleyways for lots 60' and under.  Mr. Allred explained that The Ranches was trying to meet their density and didn’t think it would be an issue.  Mr. Allred stated that there were developers successfully building side loaded garages on homes that were on 50' lots.  Mr. Allred added that it was The Ranches opinion that there wasn’t a market for condos or town homes.  Mr. Allred believed that the open space requirement needed to be revisited.

Bill Chipman commented that there would come a point when the Planning Commission will say no more to smaller lots.  Mr. Chipman said that there were not enough parks and expressed his concern with the parks at the entrance to the subdivision.  He was also concerned with the location of the elementary school because the highway would eventually be busy.  Mr. Chipman recommended that the main access be altered.

Brigham Morgan discussed the use of roundabouts to slow traffic passing through the neighborhood.   Mr. Morgan didn’t like the idea of more 50' lots, however, he did like the layout of the development.  

The smallest lot was 50' x 100'.

Mr. Chipman asked that the density requirements were.  Ken Leetham said he didn’t know off hand but he would look into it.

Doug Gwilliam echoed the concerns of the other Commissioners and inquired about the trail within the subdivision.

Diane Jacob stated that it would be helpful to know what subdivisions would be next to this one.  Mr. Jacob expressed her concern regarding a route through the subdivision to the elementary school.

Bill Chipman requested an overall visual concept of the area.

5.
Master Signage Plan Amendment:


Ken Leetham discussed EMP Master Signage Agreement that had been approved by the DRC.  EMP was requesting 


To include three additional directional signs to their Master Signage Plan to be located along SR 73.  EMP proposed 


the use of the Town logo on the signs. 


The Commissioners recommended that "See the stars.  Hear the night" should be removed from sign # 3.


Bill Chipman approved the height of the sign because it was off the road on a major highway.


Brigham Morgan was concerned with the height of the sign.  He recommended that xeriscape or some other form 

of landscaping be used in place of the fake bushes at the base of the signs.  Mr. Morgan asked if the sign # 3 would replace a monument sign welcoming people to Eagle Mountain.   Ken Leetham commented that a monument sign was not in the budget and that at present there were no identification signs.

Doug Gwilliam wasn’t concerned with the height of the signs once they didn’t block driver's path vision.

Korey Walker stated that the signs needed to be strong enough to withstand the wind.  Mr. Walker also recommended that there should be an agreement stated who would be responsible for the upkeep of the signs.

Diane Jacob's only concern was the placement of the signs.

MOTION
Doug Gwilliam moved to approve the amendments to EMP Master Signage Plan subject to the following:

1. Staff's recommendations.

2. That the sign copy for sign #2 be amended to center the Ranches' logo on the sign.

3. That sign #1 be presented with a plan to improve the aesthetics of the base of the sign.

Diane Jacob seconded the motion.  Ayes: 4, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.

Staff's recommendations:

1. That the design, shape, lettering and colors be as those exhibited in the Pony Express Memorial Park signage.

2. That all the proposed signs are located outside of the right of way on private property and that written permission allowing the placement of signs on property be provided to the Town.

3. That the Ranches grant permission to Eagle Mountain Properties to use their logo on the proposed signs.

4. That the Town Council approves the use of the Town's logo on the proposed signs

5. That the proposed sign copy be changeable for the sign announcing the dates of Pony Express Days.

6. That the advertising text "See the Stars.  Hear the night" be deleted on the third sign.

6.
Action Item:


B.
Minimum Square footage for residential homes.

The Town Council requested that the Planning Commission research a possible amendment to the Development Code regarding minimum square footage of home built in Eagle Mountain.  The Staff was also directed to look into more effective compatibility among homes that are built in the same neighborhood.  

The Commissioners discussed their views regarding the issue.  The following is a list of their comments.



Brigham Morgan:

1) Supportive of 900 square feet as a minimum size for finished floor area.

2) We should begin to increase our overall home & lot sizes.  Would like to see a phasing plan for specific areas.

3) Supportive of a range of home sizes next to each other – not to exceed 400 square foot difference in home sizes.

4) We should have a higher minimum lot width.

Bill Chipman:

1) Supports a higher minimum lot width.

2) Would like to review the allowable densities & credits in the Town Center, Village Core, other areas with credits and Ranches.

3) Establish an ordinance that would require minimum lot widths, house sizes for any new area; that is, areas not covered by a master development plan or areas that are annexed into the town.

4) Wants to review minimum square footage requirements of other towns and cities (this information was provided to the PC at the meeting).

5) Would like a legal opinion as to what can be legally approved.

6) Would like to re-review the zero lot line regulations.

Doug Gwilliam:

 1)   Wider lots should be established to avoid access problems and house designs that are too similar 

or not creative.

2)   Same comment as #2 Morgan comment above.

3)   Agrees with other commissioners.

Diane Jacob:

1) Agrees with other commissioners.

2) Garage set-backs for front facing garages should be re-visited.

3) We should establish a minimum driveway length.

4) Feels that the Town was based upon clustering and that the Town has deviated from that idea.

7.
General Discussion/Questions/Announcements:



A.
Parks Report.

Shawn Warnke presented a table listing subdivisions that were approved May 4, 1999.  The majority of the subdivisions have yet to be recorded and will not be required to make improvements until a year after recordation as required by the Planning Commission.  That language that was first used by the Planning Commission stated that, parks were to be completed at 50% occupancy or no later the one-year after recordation.  The revised Town Code allows the developer one year after Town Council approval to record their subdivision.

Bill Chipman requested a monthly update regarding the parks and requested that the Town Council be informed.  Mr. Chipman asked that the expiration time since approval be added to the report.

B.
Discussion of Lot Splits for Mc Clean's Property.


Ken Leetham commented that Eleanor Mc Clean had been in discussions with the DRC regarding the division of her property.  The property was originally owned by the Triplets who on May 5, 1999 applied to split their 19.9acre property into a 10 acre and 9.9 acre parcel.  The Town Code allows property to be split one time without being subject to the subdivision process.  In order to split the lot, Mrs. Mc Clean would be required to provide all of the public improvements necessary for the Town to provide utility service.  Mrs. Mc Clean has her own well and septic tank.  Power also exists on her property.

Bill Chipman stated that it was a bigger issue than the subdivision process because what was needed was a variance.  Mr. Chipman said he didn’t know how to handle the situation.

Ken Leetham said that other option would be to rezone the property.  

Doug Gwilliam said that his concern was the use of a mobile home.  Mrs. Mc Clean stated that the mobile home was temporary.

Diane Jacob stated that the Fitzgerald's had lost their property because of subdividing.  Mrs. Jacob said that she wasn’t concerned dividing the property into two 5 acre parcels but when could the Town stop UP&L from providing power.

Brigham Morgan stated that it was a resource conflict for the Town.

The Commissioners recommended that the issues be discussed with Jerry Kinghorn, Town Attorney.

8.
Adjournment:


MOTION
Brigham Morgan moved to adjourn the meeting @ 9:15 p.m.  Diane Jacobs seconded 

the motion.  Ayes: 4, Nays:0. Motion passed.

Approved:  ________________________________________Date: ___________________

                      
Chairman Bill Chipman.
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